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HIA is a systematic approach to identifying the differen-
tial health and wellbeing impacts of proposed plans and
projects within a democratic, equitable, sustainable and
ethical use of evidence framework. The goal is that posi-
tive health impacts are maximised and negative health
impacts minimised within affected, or potentially affected,
populations.1,2 It uses a range of structured and evaluated
sources of qualitative and quantitative evidence that
include public and other stakeholders’ perceptions and
experiences as well as public health, epidemiological, tox-
icological and medical knowledge. It aims to influence
policy and decision-making by:
• providing a rigorous analysis of the potential impacts

and options for enhancing positive impacts
• mitigating negative ones, and
• reducing any health inequalities that might arise from

a proposed policy, plan, program or project.

Over the last three years, health impact assessment (HIA)
has come of age and gone global. There are exciting devel-
opments, at policy and project levels, in North America,
Europe, Africa, Asia and Australasia. This article
describes some examples of the innovative HIA work
occurring in each of these continents.
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North America

Unlike the USA, Canada has a longstanding record in the
field of HIA, healthy public policy and the consideration
of the health impacts of policies, plans, programs and proj-
ects.3,4 Only in the last few years has HIA gathered
momentum in the USA, with the growing recognition that
health and wellbeing are critical issues for major urban
areas.5 Leading institutions, notably the Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in Atlanta, have
begun to carry out HIAs on urban development plans and
projects.6–8

One example of the imaginative work happening in North
America is the work of the Design for Health initiative.
This collaboration between the Metropolitan Design
Center at the University of Minnesota and Blue Cross and
Blue Shield of Minnesota, two major health insurance
associations, aims to bridge the gap between community
design, healthy living and land development planning.9

The Design Center’s work is done by an interdisciplinary
team with backgrounds in architecture, landscape archi-
tecture, planning, public health and landscape ecology.
They have created a HIA tool and a set of HIA materials
and information for other agencies and organisations in
Minnesota to use when developing new urban plans and
projects.

Europe

HIA has been practised in Europe for almost a decade with
the UK, Finland and the Netherlands among others being
major proponents.10 In Europe the major driving forces for
the way HIA is being used in urban settings have been the
health inequalities, sustainability and climate change
agendas.

One example of the leading edge HIA activity in Europe is
the work of the London Healthy Urban Development Unit.
This Unit is investigating the links between urban plan-
ning and health and has developed a range of HIA tools to
help improve health and wellbeing in London.11 Their
financial model is the first of its kind internationally to
estimate the capital and revenue costs of health-care serv-
ices for new housing developments and extensions to
existing urban areas. It is also pioneering the use of
Geographical Information Systems to map existing health,
social, leisure and cultural facilities and plan the situation
of new facilities to ensure that they are evenly distributed
and accessible to all.
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Africa

In Africa, HIA, as part of environmental health impact
assessment, has been practised by major development
agencies for over two decades and, similar to other south-
ern regions and continents, has a strong history of doing
social impact assessment alongside and within environ-
mental impact assessment.12,13 The major driving force for
HIA practice in Africa is the double burden of disease that
many middle-income countries are facing from both infec-
tious disease, such as HIV/AIDS and malaria, as well as the
so-called developed country chronic diseases, such as
obesity, heart disease and cancer. In addition, they need to
ensure that economic development projects enhance the
health and wellbeing of affected communities.

An example of a group undertaking groundbreaking HIA
work is the Development Bank of Southern Africa in
South Africa. It is currently working to mainstream HIA
by embedding the consideration of health impacts within
its existing environmental, social, economic, technical,
financial and institutional appraisal processes for invest-
ment funds and technical assistance.14 The Bank is using
an organisational development model to raise awareness
of HIA and is developing health impact guidance and
training for the Bank’s in-house specialists, external
clients and partners.

Asia

Similar to the African situation, development and the
health burden from infectious and chronic diseases have
been drivers for the use of HIA in Asia. HIA has been on
the agenda since 2000, with Thailand and Laos leading the
way.15–17 Both Thailand and Laos are embedding HIA
within the environmental impact assessment framework;
however, the HIA legislation in Thailand has gone beyond
environmental impact assessment and taken a more holis-
tic and far-reaching perspective on assessing the health
and wellbeing implications of new plans and projects.

One example of the pioneering work in Asia is that of the
Health Systems Research Unit in Thailand.18 This work
has highlighted the importance of history, culture and spir-
ituality in enhancing individual and community wellbeing.
In its HIA work on high-rise developments and urban
planning in Chiang Mai, the Unit showed that unplanned
development was changing the historical, cultural and
spiritual significance that Chiang Mai, with its beautiful
architecture and temples, has in the Lanna territory. This
change, in turn, was affecting the health and wellbeing of
the residents of Chiang Mai.

Australasia

Australia and New Zealand have a long history of HIA with
both countries having had national drivers to incorporate
health and wellbeing issues within the environmental
impact assessment process and the sustainability agenda,

and as part of the healthy urban planning movement.19,20

The drivers for HIA have been health equity and the recog-
nition that health and wellbeing are linked with where
people live, work and play. Both countries have undertaken
HIAs at national, regional and local levels. Examples of
urban HIAs include the Shellharbour Foreshore
Management Plan and the South East Queensland
Regional Plan in Australia, and the Christchurch Urban
Development Strategy and Greater Wellington Regional
Land Transport Strategy in New Zealand.

An example of cutting edge HIA work in Australasia is
that from the Centre for Health Equity Research, Training
and Evaluation (CHETRE). They have developed a learn-
ing-by-doing approach to embedding HIA in the health
and non-health agencies working in NSW.21 This approach
involves supporting and mentoring health and non-health
professionals to identify, plan for, carry out and follow
HIAs on new proposals on which these professionals are
working. This approach has raised awareness of the value
of HIA and built the capacity of agencies in NSW to
undertake HIA.

The future of HIA in urban settings

These varied examples show the breadth and depth of HIA
practice in urban settings around the world. At one end of
the spectrum there is a discernable global movement to
undertake separate HIAs on urban policies, plans, pro-
grams and projects. At the other, there is a concerted push
to integrate HIA into other forms of impact assessment,
such as environmental impact assessment, social impact
assessment and strategic environmental assessment, as
well as to incorporate health into the wider sustainability
agenda at national, regional and local levels.22 The 21st
Century is likely to see a blossoming of public health, in a
similar way to sustainability, to once again become an
integrated part of policy and practice. At policy level, poli-
cies and plans from land use, transport and defence to edu-
cation, crime and social welfare will integrate the
assessment of potential health impacts within their policy
and plan-making processes. Similarly, at project level,
whether it is nuclear power stations and energy-from-
waste facilities or housing and transport projects, all major
projects will undergo some form of assessment of their
potential health impacts whether as a separate HIA or as
an integrated component within an environmental or
social impact assessment.

However, there are three big challenges facing HIA in
urban settings. First, the need to develop a robust and
broad theoretical foundation that takes on board theoreti-
cal understandings from fields as diverse as urban plan-
ning and design; risk perception, communication and
management; sociology and anthropology; environmental
psychology and economics; as well as the more classical
epidemiology, toxicology, health promotion and public
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health.23 Second, to do more systematic follow-ups, plans
and projects to evaluate: their actual health impacts, the
predictions made in any HIAs that were undertaken on
them and the value HIA had in changing the final design
and implementation.24 And third, to learn more from each
other both within countries and internationally. The health
issues we are facing, both North and South, East and West,
have more similarities than differences. It is only by
having a vibrant, international HIA community that HIA
practitioners can play a full part in helping to create a more
sustainable, equitable and healthy world.25,26
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